
MPO Board Meeting Minutes

December 16, 2019
MPO Board Meeting Minutes
December 16, 2019

[image: image1.jpg]



CHARLOTTE COUNTY – PUNTA GORDA

METROPOLITAN PLANNING ORGANIZATION

MINUTES OF THE MPO BOARD MEETING, DECEMBER 16, 2019
MURDOCK ADMINISTRATIVE BUILDING

18500 MURDOCK CIRCLE, ROOM #119

PORT CHARLOTTE FL  33948

MEMBERS PRESENT

Commissioner Christopher G. Constance, M.D. Charlotte County Commissioner, MPO Chair
Commissioner Joseph Tiseo, Charlotte County Commissioner, Vice Chair
Commissioner Stephen R. Deutsch, Charlotte County Commissioner

Commissioner Paul Andrews, Charlotte County Airport Authority
Vice Mayor Lynne Matthews, Punta Gorda City Council

ADVISORY 

L.K. Nandam, FDOT District One Secretary
STAFF PRESENT

Gary Harrell, MPO Director
Lakshmi N. Gurram, MPO Principal Planner
Wendy Scott, MPO Planner
Sammy Edara, MPO Planner

Bekie Leslie, MPO Administrative Services Coordinator
OTHERS PRESENT
Wayne Gaither, FDOT SWAO Director
Michael Tisch, FDOT

John Burrage, Citizen/Former CAC Chair
K. Stephen Carter, BPAC Chair

Charles Counsil, CAC

James Brown, CAC Chair
Rev. Bill Klossner, CAC

Mitchell Austin, TAC Chair, City of Punta Gorda Urban Design

Matt Trepal, Community Development

Janette S. Knowlton, Charlotte County Attorney (MPO Legal Services)
Ravi Kamarajugadda, Charlotte County Public Works/Transportation
Dave Gammon, EDO

Wally Blain, Tindale Oliver
Carmen Monroy, STANTEC
Betsy Calvert, Charlotte Sun-Herald
1. Call to Order & Roll Call
MPO Chair Christopher Constance called the meeting to order at 2:00 p.m. The roll call was taken, and the Chair noted that all members were present.  

3. Pledge of Allegiance (items 2 and 3 were completed in reverse order)
The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 
2. Invocation
John Burrage, Former CAC Chair, gave the invocation.
4. Additions and/or Deletions to the Agenda

There were no agenda additions or deletions.  
Commissioner Deutsch made a motion to approve the agenda.  Commissioner Tiseo seconded the motion, and it was approved unanimously. 
5. Public Comments on Agenda Items
There were no Public Comments on Agenda Items.
6.  Election of 2020 Officers
Commissioner Constance turned over the meeting to Janette Knowlton, County Attorney (MPO Legal Services), to conduct the election of 2020 Officers.

Vice Mayor Matthews nominated Commissioner Tiseo to serve as the MPO Board Chair.  Commissioner Andrews seconded the nomination.  There were no additional nominations, and Commissioner Tiseo was declared MPO Board Chair by a unanimous vote..  
Vice Mayor Matthews nominated Commissioner Constance to serve as the MPO Board Vice Chair.  Commissioner Andrews seconded the nomination.  There being no additional nominations, Commissioner Constance was declared MPO Board Vice Chair by a unanimous vote.

Commissioner Constance nominated Commissioner Constance to serve as the MPOAC Representative.  Commissioner Deutsch seconded the nomination.   There being no 
additional nominations, Commissioner Constance was declared MPOAC Representative by a unanimous vote.
Commissioner Constance nominated Commissioner Andrews to serve as the MPOAC Alternate Representative.  Commissioner Deutsch seconded the nomination.  There being no additional nominations, Commissioner Andrews was declared MPOAC Alternate Representative by a unanimous vote.   

Commissioner Tiseo then took over chairing the meeting. 

7.  PUBLIC MEETING: FY 2019/2020 – FY 2023/2024 Transportation Improvement   

     Program (TIP) Amendment
Gary Harrell stated the MPO staff received a request from the Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) to amend the Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO’s FY 2019/2020 – FY 2023/2024 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) to add one transit grant.  The specific grant award is:  

Charlotte County Transit 5310 FTA, Small Urban Capital Equipment for Charlotte County Transit, Funding $183,472; Local Funding $20,386 for FY 2019/2020
A Public Meeting was held.  No one wished to speak on the TIP Amendment.  
Commissioner Constance moved to close the Public Meeting.  Commissioner Deutsch seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.  
Commissioner Constance made a motion to approve the Amendment to the Charlotte County-
Punta Gorda MPO’s TIP for FY 2019/2020 – FY 2023/2024 adding: 

Charlotte County Transit FTA Section 5310, “Enhanced Mobility of Seniors and Individuals with Disabilities” Program, Capital Equipment for Charlotte County Transit, Small Urban Capital Equipment, Funding $183,472; Local Funding $20,386 for FY 2019/2020.  Commissioner Deutsch seconded the motion.  A roll call vote was taken for TIP Amendment approval.  It passed unanimously.
8. Chairs’ Reports:
A. MPO Board Chair’s Report
MPO Chair Tiseo had nothing to report.
B. Citizens’ Advisory Committee (CAC) Chair’s Report
CAC Chair Jim Brown reported that at the November 13, 2019 CAC Meeting, he had been elected CAC Chair and Steve Schoff had been elected CAC Vice Chair.  He summarized key topics covered at the Meeting:

· FTA Section 5310 TIP Amendment recommendation

· West County roadway concerns including San Casa Dr. near Avenue of the Americas could use a breakdown lane at the curve; Gasparilla Road/Marathon Blvd. signalization; and the Avenue of the Americas needs improvements as it is a through street between Winchester Blvd. and San Casa Dr. which also connects to Fruitland Avenue.
In his role as a CAC South County representative, Jim Brown also commented that signage in the Burnt Store Road construction area had now changed to reflect a January 2, 2020 start date (a 17-day delay from previous signage).  He observed that this Phase Two project area was a dangerous, narrow two-lane roadway without shoulders, so during construction it might be prudent to reroute dump trucks and 18 wheelers to Zemel Road in both directions. 
Regarding West County roadways, Ravi Kamarajugadda added that three speed humps were being recommended for Fruitland Avenue.  Another recommendation was to connect Sunset Road to Winchester Blvd. to relieve traffic on Fruitland Avenue.
C. Technical Advisory Committee (TAC) Chair’s Report
TAC Chair Mitchell Austin reported that at the November 13, 2019 TAC Meeting, he had been re-elected TAC Chair and Matt Trepal had been re-elected TAC Vice Chair.  He noted that their reelection as TAC City and County representatives respectively would provide important continuity during the MPO’s ongoing LRTP process.
D. Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Committee (BPAC) Chair’s Report
BPAC Chair Stephen Carter stated that there was good discussion at the December 5, 2019 BPAC meeting, including an excellent presentation by Laks Gurram on the LRTP.    FDOT District One Pedestrian/Bicycle Coordinator Debra Chesna had commented favorably at the meeting regarding the “click and fix” mobile app process utilized by the County Public Works Department.  Stephen Carter commended the County for this program.  He asked for public awareness and safety for bicyclists, especially during the holiday period.  He also remarked that County vehicles needed to display “Move over 3 feet for bicyclist” decals.  He stressed that BPAC Members want bicycle and pedestrian concerns included heavily in the development of the LRTP.  
Commissioner Deutsch thanked Stephen Carter for speaking to the Curmudgeon Club, noting that Mr. Carter had done a great job handling this discussion with a “not very bicycle friendly group.”  
Commissioner Tiseo reminded the public to ride bicycles with the flow of traffic.  He also recommended that the public obtain the new Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO Bicycle-Pedestrian Map.  He noted that cooperation goes both ways for everyone, citing a need to work together on safety issues.
9.  Local Government Reports:
A. Charlotte County Airport Authority
Commissioner Andrews referred to the agenda attachment of materials regarding all the recent activity at the Airport.  He stated that Runway 15/33 is closed for rehabilitation, and Runway 4/22 will undergo the same rehabilitation after Runway 15/33 is opened.  He also commented on the Airport’s recent $6 million award from the federal government   Commissioner Tiseo inquired about the Airframe and Powerplants (A&P) program.  Commissioner Andrews noted that it was to be considered at the Airport Authority’s December 19, 2019 Meeting.  Commissioner Tiseo observed that the recent Air Show had been very successful.   
B. City of Punta Gorda
Vice Mayor Matthews referred to the list of recent City activities found in the agenda packet. She thanked FDOT staff for their assistance with the recent placement of a left turn arrow at Aqui Esta Drive and US 41 for northbound traffic movement.  She stated that she had received numerous emails of appreciation from citizens regarding this matter.  She also noted that City staff had been in touch with FDOT staff regarding Downtown Punta Gorda wayfinding signage changes.  Vice Mayor Matthews also thanked FDOT Secretary Nandam and FDOT SWAO Director Gaither for obtaining new curbing in front of the Chase Bank near Carmalita Street at the US 41 merge area where a bad motorcycle accident had occurred.  The area needed retrofitting to improve safety.
C. Charlotte County

Commissioner Constance reviewed a Roadway Update handout covering:
· Burnt Store Road Phase 2 (Notre Dame to North of Zemel Road)

· Olean Blvd (US 41 to Easy Street)

· Gasparilla Road and Marathon Boulevard Traffic Signal
· Various intersection improvements including Murdock Circle, Cochran Blvd., Peachland Blvd. and Veterans Blvd.

Commissioner Tiseo had met with Gary Harrell regarding $3 million in Transportation Regional Incentive Program (TRIP) funding added to the Burnt Store Road project.  Gary Harrell stated that $5 million had been the full amount requested and any amount was greatly appreciated.  Commissioner Tiseo welcomed the addition of these TRIP funds to the Burnt Store Road project.  Commissioner Constance appreciated the TRIP spreadsheet developed by MPO staff noting that FDOT utilizes it when funds are available with almost $10 million being obtained for projects in the Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO boundary area since 2014.  He appreciated FDOT’s support for TRIP projects in Charlotte County and noted that Charlotte County projects are completed on time and under budget.  He stated that FDOT can have confidence in providing these funds to our projects.
Gary Harrell stated that construction on Burnt Store Road had begun and was just completing the tortoise relocation process was part of the construction effort.

10. Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) Report
Michael Tisch commented on the following projects:
A. I-75 Possible New Interchange North of Kings Hwy Interchange
Coordination has been occurring between the Charlotte County MPO, the Sarasota/Manatee MPO, DeSoto County, the City of North Port and FDOT regarding options in the area.  Secretary Nandam noted that FDOT was involved in a planning analysis and once a need is 
defined, then an exact location will be determined.  
B. US 41/Carmalita Street

Michael Tisch stated that Design is underway.  Lynne Matthews asked about the discussion of a traffic roundabout at that location.  Secretary Nandam stated that as part of the analysis to evaluate this area, FDOT will assess further the concept of placing a roundabout there.
C.  Harbor View Road Combined Funding Study
Funding options are being analyzed by the County.  Commissioner Tiseo stated that he has received many emails regarding the various roadway options.  FDOT is moving forward with the PD&E process.  Secretary Nandam had received earlier in the day a project status email.  Although public input has been gathered and a designer has been hired, the issue still has not gone before the MPO committees, the MPO Board or the Charlotte County Board of County Commissioners (BCC).  This is scheduled to occur in March 2020.  Commissioner Tiseo stated that the public on the waterside of Harbor View Road have expressed a great deal of concern over the exact scope of the project.  Secretary Nandam noted that generally, minor adjustments could be incorporated into the design.  Commissioner Tiseo observed that FDOT has committed to the PD&E, Design and Right-of-Way acquisition of the project.  A combined funding plan between FDOT and Charlotte County is needed for the Construction Phase.
D.  SR 31 Roundabout
The Right-of-Way acquisition is shown in the FDOT Work Program in FY 2021, and the project is currently out for survey.  Commissioner Tiseo asked if the roundabout design would be appropriately sized to accommodate truck traffic.  Secretary Nandam stated that this issue will be addressed.
E.  Bermont Road (CR 74) Road Widening

Some maintenance work had been done by FDOT on Bermont Road (CR 74) in Glades County in 1991 and 2001, but no additional work had occurred since that time.  Commissioner Constance described the roadway as incredibly dangerous.  He stated that it should be a part of FDOT’s Strategic Intermodal System (SIS) program, as a connector to the Punta Gorda Airport and freight line.  He characterized it as a final piece of the state’s East-West pipeline in addition to I-75 (Alligator Alley) and SR 80.   Commissioner Tiseo concurred about the dangers of CR 74.  Commissioner Constance stated that the Florida west coast side of CR 74 would be growing rapidly and needed to expand just as already had occurred on the east coast side of the state.  He remarked that CR 74 should be expanded for state use.  Secretary Nandam commented that the SIS is defined by state statute, and he will take the CR 74 request to the SIS Office for consideration.  A formal response would then occur.  Since it is a County Road, it should also be discussed with the Charlotte County Board of County Commissioners (BCC).  He noted that in the past a small section of the roadway had been addressed using federal rural funding dedicated for small county resurfacing needs.  Charlotte County is now eligible and may apply for a state grant for resurfacing, but not widening.
F.  US 41 at Aqui Esta Drive
This issue has been addressed, and the item will be removed from the FDOT report list.
G.  SR 776 at Flamingo Blvd. 
This project is programmed for FY 2025.  Charlotte County staff is working with FDOT on funding the Design Phase and FDOT the Construction Phase.  In possible sales tax projects, funding may be available for the intersection to be included with the Flamingo Blvd. project starting at the bend in the roadway at Christopher Street.  Commissioner Tiseo noted that there has been past discussion regarding planning to avoid costly roadway tear-ups by timing work schedules.  Secretary Nandam recommended a meeting of FDOT and County staffs to review future plans.
H.  Multi-use Corridors of Regional Economic Significance (M-CORES)
Secretary Nandam stated that two more Task Force meetings were added for a total of nine for the Southwest Central Florida Corridor.  The third Task Force meeting had recently been held in Labelle, and it centered upon the statutory program, purpose and needs as related to Task Force members from Southwest Florida. A report will be submitted to the Legislature in October 2020.  Commissioner Constance characterized the Labelle meeting as very successful.  He noted that FDOT staff was open to all comments, including those from elected officials and ecologically friendly groups, such as Florida Forever.  The matter is open to discussion, including concerns regarding intrusion into wildlife corridors, as well as the opportunity to address growth challenges in Southwest Florida (to prevent those that developed on Florida’s east coast).  A community open house will be held on January 9, 2020 in Bartow, and the next Task Force meeting will be held in February. 
Commissioner Tiseo inquired about whether US 27 was being considered in this process.  Secretary Nandam stated that the alternate corridor evaluation process begins in January 2020 to consider realignment vs. leveraging existing corridors.  Secretary Nandam reviewed the anticipated budget for M-Cores which allocates funding for other programs such as the Florida Commission for the Transportation Disadvantaged.  The Southwest corridor will be a toll road and part of the Florida Turnpike system.
I.  I-75 Signage regarding Vietnam Memorial and Military History Museum

It is anticipated that this signage will be completed by March 2020 to coincide with a Vietnam War veterans’ event.

Regarding business from the previous MPO Board Meeting, Commissioner Constance asked about the possibility of adding to the programmed paving area of US 17 from the DeSoto County line to I-75 to also address repaving the section from I-75 to Cooper Street in Punta Gorda.  Secretary Nandam stated that FDOT staff had checked the data and recommends amending the project limits all the way to US 41 in the next cycle, depending on funding availability.  Commissioner Constance thanked FDOT staff for considering the change.  He also commented on another issue from the prior meeting regarding a driveway issue around US 17 and Piper Road that prevented extending a turn lane.  He expressed the desire for County staff to coordinate with the property owner to have entrances on Piper Road to enhance traffic flow by having the entire lane be the right turn lane.
11. Consent Agenda: 

A.  Approval of Minutes: October 28, 2019 MPO Board Meeting

B.  Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Committee and Citizens’ Advisory Committee    

                  (CAC) Reappointment

C.  Citizens’ Advisory Committee (CAC) Appointment

D.  Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Committee (BPAC) Appointment


E.  Federal Transit Administration (FTA) Section 5305(d) Supplemental   

                 Agreement
Commissioner Deutsch made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.  Vice Mayor Matthews seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously. 
12. 2045 Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) Adoption of Goals and Objectives  

      and Population/Employment Estimates
Gary Harrell introduced Wally Blain of Tindale Oliver, the consultant for the MPO’s required update of the Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) through the year 2045.  The LRTP must be adopted by the MPO Board by October 2020, and subsequently be submitted to the Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT), the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA), and the Federal Transit Administration (FTA).  Besides the draft LRTP Goals and Objectives (which had been endorsed by the TAC and CAC during their November Meetings), Mr. Blain’s presentation also discussed the projected estimates of population for 2045.  These were reviewed by the LRTP subcommittee to prepare the preferred methodology and approach for developing county-wide population and employment control totals for 2045. This methodology is built on the following recently completed studies:

· City of Punta Gorda Transportation Buildout Study (2045)

· Charlotte County Western Michigan University 2040 Population Forecast

· University of Florida, Bureau of Economic Research, 2045 Population Forecast

· Approved Developments such as Babcock Ranch, Sunseekers, West Port, Jones Loop Road CPA, Neslund, Harper McNew and other active proposed developments.

Review and coordination are continuing with FDOT District One Regional Planning Model Staff (D1RPM) in preparation of the travel demand model analysis that will begin in 2020. Following approval of the 2045 control totals, an allocation of the 2045 population and employment estimates within the County will be conducted and reviewed by the LRTP subcommittee. This allocation will be used for the initial travel demand model analysis and assessment of transportation conditions. 

Commissioner Tiseo asked if the new West Port development (formerly known as Murdock Village) would be factored into the LRTP assessment.  Wally Blain assured him that it would be taken into consideration.  
Commissioner Constance inquired about the downward trend in School Board data and observed a simultaneous increase in university enrollment.  Wally Blain offered to do a 
detailed memo regarding the School Board data which he would provide to Gary Harrell for forwarding to the MPO Board Members.
Wally Blain also provided an update on LRTP public outreach efforts, including the newsletter and survey, which are both currently available.
Commissioner Deutsch made a motion to approve the MPO 2045 Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) Goals, Objectives and population/employment estimates.  Commissioner Constance seconded the motion.  The motion passed by a unanimous vote.
13. 2020 MPO Legislative Position Statement-Discussion
Gary Harrell described how at the October 28, 2019 MPO Board Meeting, the Board had approved the 2020 MPO Legislative Position Statement, authorizing its distribution to the area’s Legislative Delegation and others.  At that meeting, Commissioner Constance expressed the desire to provide a way to add local MPO concerns to the MPOAC’s statewide recommendations via a customized local MPO Legislative Position Statement.  He suggested adopting the Legislative Position Statement while retaining the ability to amend it at the December 16, 2019 MPO Board Meeting, if MPO Board Members so desired.  That action was taken.  
In the period between meetings, MPO Staff received a recommendation to add the I-75 Purple Heart Highway Initiative to the Legislative Position Statement for 2020. The designations of a transportation facility such as the Purple Heart Highway are an act of the Legislature, and erection of appropriate markers are contingent on appropriate City Councils or County Commissions passing a resolution in support of the honorary designation before FDOT installs signage.  Previously, this initiative was supported at both Joint Meetings of the Charlotte County-Punta Gorda & Sarasota/Manatee MPOs and the Lee County & Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPOs.
Commissioner Constance also wished to have CR 74 (as discussed earlier under the FDOT Report, Agenda Item #10-E) added to the Legislative Position Statement for 2020.  Secretary Nandam stated he was not certain if the roadway needed to be a State Road to be designated as an SIS facility.  He noted that FDOT had been turning away from calling roadways “emerging SIS,” and first, he needed to find out the criteria involved.
Commissioner Constance made a motion to approve adding to the 2020 MPO Legislative Position Statement: (1) support for the designation of I-75 as a Purple Heart Highway for the entire state, and (2) support for adding CR 74 (Bermont Road from US 17 to the Glades County Line) to the state roadway system to secure additional funding; also, authorizing the distribution of the revised 2020 MPO Legislative Position Statement to the area’s Legislative Delegation and others.  Commissioner Deutsch seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously.
14. Public Comments

There were no public comments.
15. Staff Comments
Gary Harrell provided a list of staff activities since the last MPO Board Meeting.  He wished all present a Merry Christmas and Happy Holidays.
16. Member Comments

MPO Board Members wished Gary Harrell a very happy birthday.  Christmas and holiday greetings were also expressed by everyone.  Commissioner Constance stated that he appreciated MPO staff members and the MPO’s collaboration with FDOT staff.  He described FDOT staff as helpful in achieving transportation improvements.  He praised Secretary Nandam in his role as the Chair of the M-CORES regional effort.  Secretary Nandam also applauded the good relationships and great partnerships between FDOT, the MPO and local government agencies.  Commissioner Tiseo thanked the other MPO Board Members for selecting him as MPO Chair.
17. Adjournment
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:41 P.M.  The next scheduled meeting is the Joint Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO/Sarasota-Manatee MPO Board meeting on Monday, January 27, 2020.  [image: image2.png]
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